SOCIO-LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

25 SEPTEMBER 2003 AT UCL

NB: EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETINGS DATES: 25 September 2003, 22 January 2004, 13 May 2004 at UCL

1. Attendance and Apologies for Absence: Present—Anne Barlow, Lois Bibbings, Andy Boon, Tony Bradney, Helen Carr, Dave Cowan, John Flood, Anne Griffiths, Morag McDermont, Mike Meehan, Marie Selwood, Mary Seneviratne, Tom Mullen, Sally Wheeler (Chair)

Apologies for Absence—Richard Collier, Peter Fitzpatrick, Hazel Genn, Lisa Glennon, Paddy Hillyard, Nick Jackson, Phil Thomas, Lisa Webley, Stephen Whittle

2. Minutes of last meeting: These will be redistributed and discussed at the January 2004 executive meeting.

3. Matters arising: none.

4. Executive officers’ reports:

· Nick Jackson (webmaster): The SLSA website (http://www.kent.ac.uk/slsa/) is broadly up to date. Work is progressing on a new template and there is the possibility of a bulletin/discussion board. The vice-chair will check to see how updating is proceeding. Action: D Cowan.
· Sally Wheeler (chair): Attended SLS at Oxford where she examined conference facilities. Both Oxford and Cambridge effectively charge a premium which makes the venues too expensive for the SLSA. Moreover, there are too few en suite facilities for delegates.
· Nuffield is funding an enquiry into the lack of capacity for empirical legal studies. It will be chaired by Martin Partington. Members of the panel include Janet Finch, Paul Wise, Bob Burgess, Sally Wheeler, Walter Merricks. It will hold a series of 4 seminars over 18 months in addition to collecting evidence. One issue emerging is how research methods could be made part of the undergraduate law curriculum.

· Dave Cowan (vice-chair): Dave Cowan has taken over the books/article prizes while Richard Collier is on leave. A letter explaining this and the new range of prizes has been sent to publishers.

· There were 14 applications for the SLSA Small Grants competition last year and we were hoping for a similar strong showing this year. An email inviting more applications has been sent to the SLSA email list.

· Work on the methodology workbook is proceeding. Its aim is to provide a readable resource for all levels of undergraduate and postgraduate units. The aim is to deliver it primarily through the web. There will be discussions with UKCLE as to financing and possible web locations. It will have a standard structure and an introductory guide.

· Mary Seneviratne (treasurer/membership): finance:The Nottingham Trent conference produced c. £19k profit with over 300 attendees. The conference was very popular. Profits average at £60 per attendee (or £30 per attendee without publishers’ donations).

· membership: The list is being chased for non-payers and under-payers.

· Marie Selwood (Newsletter editor): Positive feedback on last issue of newsletter. 

· (Directory): There is a question of how to distribute the directory. Should it be at the conference or by post? Lists and databases are not always compatible. Marie and Mary will liaise over this. Tony Bradney will consider the question for the next executive meeting as we must decide in time for the next conference. Action: T Bradney.

5. Research Methods Seminars: There have been 5 responses to Tony Bradney’s request for help with the seminars. This will provide sufficient substance for one seminar. Tony will circulate proposed dates and see if we can use UCL. Action: T Bradney

6. One Day Conferences: The Simon Halliday/Dave Cowan conference has moved to Feb/Mar 2004.

Helen Carr will have a proposal for the next executive meeting.

Sally Wheeler is the contact for one day conference proposals. Action: S Wheeler

7. Conference 2004: Posters have been distributed. Streams have been formed to allow for c. 240 papers. The conference website is being developed. 

It was decided that it would be preferable and better for postgraduates to present substantive papers at the main conference and employ the postgraduate conference for methods and support networks. However, It was agreed that we would have a single postgraduate session at the beginning of the conference to discuss matters of interest to PGs.  Some members of the Exec would attend to facilitate discussion.

Mary Seneviratne will administer the postgraduate bursaries for the conference. Action: M Seneviratne

8. Postgraduate Conference 2004: Proposed venue is Liverpool John Moores University for 12 & 13 January 2004, ie, 2 days and 1 overnight. Expecting c. 30 p/gs with an approximate budget of £3k to £3.5k. Action: M Meehan 

9. Conference 2005: Oxford and Cambridge are too expensive. The executive will make another call for venues. Action: S Wheeler & D Cowan.

10. Ethics Code: The ethics sub-committee (Boon, Carr, Flood) outlined an issue of principle, i.e., a general review of the code is needed. It should say more about the value of research, issues of consent could be moved to the front of the code, it should say something about data protection, proxies, covert research. In all it should be kept simple. It needs discussion (we should refer to other learned societies’ codes for advice). But it needs to be robust to stand up to external scrutiny and it should be balanced between principle and rule. One question arising was: does the code demand higher or lower standards than funders now require? It was decided that a discussion should be presented in the newsletter. Action: A Boon

11. Roberts Report: It was decided that the SLSA ought to submit a response to the Roberts Review of the RAE despite the fact that institutions may vary in their individual responses. Action: D Cowan

13. Links with other learned societies and disciplinary associations: Ann Barlow will be the formal link person with other societies and associations.

14. Book Prizes: Two sets of changes were made to the judging process. First, there would be six judges: 2 for books, 2 for articles, and 2 for first books. Second the judges would no longer remain anonymous; they will be announced.

15. Expectations of Executive Members: Following remarks about the expense of executive members that had been raised at the AGM in 2003, it was decided to discuss the topic more fully. 

The first principle is that the SLSA executive committee has always been a working committee. It depends on full cooperation and trust of its members to undertake tasks as they arise through the year.

However, a number of members have been unable to attend meetings. Is therefore the SLSA getting value for money from its executive? At present executive members are elected for a 3 year term, but there is no mechanism for dealing with non-working members.

Is therefore the SLSA executive too large? The constitution declares that the current minimum number is 15 and the maximum number of members is 25, not including co-opted members who may not number more than 8 and cannot exceed one-third of the executive committee membership at any one time. An examination of previous minutes tends to show repeatedly the same names arising in relation to “work” tasks. 

It would be helpful to invite comment from the membership about the composition of the executive and their expectations of its members.

For information I append the last list of the executive membership made in April 2002. It is out of date but I would appreciate if those members not on the list could inform me of their details so I can write up a current list.

16. Any Other Business: none.

SLSA:  Record of Executive Committee membership

(2002-2003)

Elected Members: 

(Minimum number 15, Maximum number 25, not including co-opted members;  r. 5.1)

1. Banakar, Reza

(2000-2003)(1)

2. Barlow, Anne

(2002-2005)(1)

3. Bibbings, Lois

(2002-2005)(2)

4. Boon, Andy


(2000-2003)(2)

5. Bradney, Tony

(2002-2005)(1)

6. Buck, Trevor

(2002-2005)(2)


7. Carr, Helen


(2002-2005)(2)

8. Collier, Richard

(2002-2005)(2)

9. Cowan, David

(2001-2004)(2)
Vice-Chair

10. Douglas, Gillian

(2002-2005)(2)

11. Fitzpatrick, Peter

(2002-2005)(1)

12. Flood, John


(2002-2005)(1)
Secretary

13. Glennon, Lisa

(2002-2005)(1)

14. Griffiths, Anne

(2002-2005)(2)

15. Hillyard, Paddy

(2000-2003)(1)

16. Kleinhans, Martha-Marie 
(2001-2004)(1)


17. Meenan, Michael

(2002-2005)(1)

18. Quirk, Hannah

(2002-2005)(2)


19. Sanders, Andrew

(2002-2005)(1)

20. Seneviratne, Mary

(2002-2005)(2)
Treasurer

21. Sheldon, Sally

(2000-2003)(1)

22. Webley, Lisa

(2000-2003)(1)


23. Wheeler, Sally

(2002-2005)(1)
Chair
24. Whittle, Stephen

(2000-2003)(1)
Membership Secretary

(1) = these dates refer to the Member’s first three-year term.  At the end of this period the Member may seek re-election for a second term: r.5.6.

(2) = these dates refer to a Member’s second three-year term at the end of which the Member must resign.  Such Members will not be eligible for re-election for a period of at least one year:  r.5.6.

Co-opted Members

(Numbers of co-opted members are limited to a maximum of 8 and co-opted members may not exceed one-third of Committee membership at any one time;  rr. 5.8 and 5.3).

Trevor Buck, (Secretary), April 2002. 

